BOROUGH OF BARROW IN FURNESS

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE







  Meeting, Thursday, 13th September, 2012






  at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Roberts (Chairman), Biggins, Hamilton, Husband, Johnston, Opie, Seward, C. Thomson and M. A. Thomson.
11 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members

Apologies for absence were submitted from Councillors Doughty (Vice-Chairman), Derbyshire and R. McClure.
Councillor Seward had attended as a substitute for Councillor Doughty for this meeting only.

12 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 12th July, 2012 were taken as read and confirmed.

13 – Tenants’ Co-Regulation
At the last meeting the Policy Review Officer had provided Members with an update of the scrutiny review into Tenants’ Co-regulation (Minute No. 8, 12th July, 2012 refers).  At today’s meeting he advised that Members of the work group had met with the Tenant Involvement Officer from Lancaster City Council to discuss their approach to co-regulation.  He advised that Members had been particularly interested in the “quality group” approach.  Lancaster City Council had created a number of quality groups which met on a regular basis in order to involve residents in service development, delivery and improvement in the areas that matter most to them.  There were a number of separate quality groups which focussed on the following areas of the Housing Service:-
· Leaseholders;
· Repairs;

· Senior Citizens and Disability;

· Neighbourhood Management and Allocations;

· Customer Services and Resident Involvement.

The main role of the quality groups was to review, monitor and make recommendations for improvements.  Having the quality groups was a way of allowing residents to scrutinise and monitor the Housing Service and to help the Authority to review its policies and procedures and monitor performance.

A Member had suggested that each of the Tenant Associations within Barrow could become a separate quality group to cover specific services across the Borough.  The quality groups would then report things to the Housing Management Forum and then scrutinise the processes.
The Policy Review Officer agreed to set up a work group meeting and invite the Housing Manager and Tenants in order to consult with them and report back to this Committee.

RESOLVED:- To note the information and agree that the Policy Review Officer would set up a meeting of the work group inviting the Housing Manager and Tenants.

14 – Annual Report
The Policy Review presented the Scrutiny Annual Report for 2012.
In 2011/12 only one Committee had been appointed, namely, the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  The responsibility for monitoring the Council’s risk management and performance management arrangements had been transferred to the Audit Committee in line with recognised good practice.
Members had agreed to develop a four year work programme up to March 2015 and had identified topics for review which are presented in Table 1 below.
Table 1

	Item
	Topic
	Scope of the review

	1
	Allotments
	To review the Council’s arrangements for managing tenancies and the waiting list.

Ensure the allotment service is financially sustainable.

	2
	Street cleanliness
	To review to Council’s arrangements for working with the contractor to deliver a higher standard of street cleanliness.

To ensure appropriate arrangements are in place to manage external factors and the impact on street cleanliness e.g. seagulls and fly tipping.

	3
	Coastal protection
	The implementation of phase four of the Flood and Coastal Erosion Risk Management Strategy has resulted in changes to way in which coastal defence projects are funded. The review will focus on our medium term project plan and how it will be funded.

	4
	Estates and asset management
	To review arrangements for maximising income from our assets and the potential for the disposal of redundant assets.

	5
	Town centres development and supporting local traders
	Review arrangements for supporting local traders in the current economic climate.

	6
	Highways and car parking
	Review the provision of highways maintenance by Cumbria County Council. Review street lighting and on-street parking arrangements.

	7
	Economic Development, Planning and Development Control
	Review arrangements for planning and economic development in light of the reduced funding as a result of the Governments deficit reduction programme. Ensure the Council still has appropriate arrangements in place to access development funding.

	8
	Cultural Services
	Review the impact of the Council’s service review on cultural services. The review will consider events, distribution of funding and service charges.

	9
	Policy and strategy
	Monitor the development of and performance against the Council’s key priorities.

	10
	Housing strategy
	Review availability of private sector and social housing and consider partnership arrangements to ensure that the availability of housing in the borough meets demand. 


It was anticipated that the Scrutiny Committee would complete two or three reviews per year depending on the availability of resource.  The Committee recognised that additional urgent items may be identified during the period and these would be considered in an appropriate timeframe.

In respect of allotments, it was noted that a review of the allotments had been completed in December and recommendations relating to allotment provision and administration had been implemented.

In respect of street cleanliness, Members had agreed that this would be an on-going standing item at every meeting in order that the essential Council service could be monitored.
In respect of coastal protection, this review was on-going and would be completed in 2012/13.
In March 2012, the Committee had agreed to add Tenant Co-regulation to the work programme as an urgent review in response to the Co-regulation legislation and the way that Tenants were involved in the management of social housing.  This review was on-going and would be completed in 2012/13.
RESOLVED:- (i) To note the information in the Annual Report; and
(ii) To agree that the Chairman would present the Annual Report to full Council on 16th October, 2012.

15 – Coastal Protection
The Policy Review Officer provided Members with an update of the scrutiny review into Coastal Protection.  He reported that Members of the work group had carried out site visits to some of the coastal protection assets including the Roa Island causeway and the watch tower, Waterside House, Wylock Marsh and Earnse Bay.  Having developed a better understanding of the coastal protection strategy and observed the condition of some of the revetments, Members would soon be meeting with the Technical Services Unit Manager to discuss priorities and access to funding.  

RESOLVED:- To note the information.
16 – Street Cleansing

The Policy Review Officer provided Members with an update of the scrutiny review into Street Cleansing.  He reported that the Council was still receiving 2,000 requests a year for replacement bins at a cost £18 each.  To reduce that cost, the Council had been working with Biffa to collect redundant bins and clean them for re-use.  To date almost 400 redundant bins had been collected and refurbished which had made a significant saving in the cost of replacement bins.

He further reported that the Council had also been working with Biffa to reduce the amount of side waste that was presented in bags.  Residents were being advised on how to reduce the amount of side waste through recycling and how best to present occasional excess waste.

It was noted that in the future, the way in which waste and recyclates were collected may change and this would be looked into following the outcome of the weekly collection support scheme bid.
RESOLVED:- To note the information.

The meeting closed at 2.26 p.m.
